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The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Lea, Garsdon & Cleverton Parishes held on Tuesday May 19th 2009   in Lea Village Hall which commenced at 19:30 hours.

Present:   Cllr. J M Cull; (In the Chair),

Cllrs. A. W. Barnes; J.  Crockett; B Gore and P J Mounsey (20:00 hrs) 
            In attendance: Cllr. T R Sturgis, Mrs R A Fuller – Chairman of Lea Village Hall Management Committee.  MR P Dewick – Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator, Lea Village.

One Member of the public was present.    

Apologies:  Cllr A P Fuller (Business); Cllr N T Maidment (Business); Cllr. S Hunt (Work). 
            County Cllr Mrs C A Soden.
Welcome: The Chairman, Cllr John Cull welcomed our Visitors and the one Member of the Public.

Minutes:  The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on May 20th 2008 having been circulated    were taken as read and signed as true and correct record.  The Chairman signed the Minutes.

Police Report: No attendance:
Chairman’s Report:   Cllr Cull reported as follows:

          The year had been comparatively quiet with only progress to report.

The Parish Council had 8 meetings; in addition there were 4 Planning Committee meetings and the Annual Parish Meeting plus 3 JPFJMC meetings. The Chairman had represented the Parish Council at Area 1 and Pilot Board meetings and   together with the Parish Clerk attended the meetings of the M&VCAP.

        The next Parish Council elections will take place in 2013. Part way through the year Cllr Divine   Woods resigned after many years of valuable service to the Parish Council.

           A more formal relationship between the Village Hall Management Committee and the Parish Council was established with the formation of a Management Agreement.  As part of an ongoing plan, work has already been carried out to improve the external drainage, bring up-to-date some of the electrical installation and re-vamp the kitchen. The Management Committee is working very hard, and very effectively, to ensure that this major asset is used for the good of the village. It was noted that the village short mat bowls team represented Wiltshire in the national tournament in two sections – the club was congratulated on its achievement.  

          The Jubilee Playing field continues to be popular, with the hard working committee continuing to raise funds for the development and upkeep of this facility. During the year, with grant funding from NW District Council, an Orbit One roundabout, (which can accommodate a wheelchair) has been installed as well as new matting purchased for underneath the cradle swings. At the beginning of this year a new contractor was appointed for our grass cutting and to date it seems that his performance is good and proving to be good value for the money.

          During the year Village Shed usage was put out to tender and a three-year tenancy with the    highest bidder was agreed. The rental from this agreement is being set aside to build up a fund for the future roof attention.

          The Parish Council has agreed to purchase the telephone boxes in Lea and Garsdon.  These   boxes purchased for £1 each will have the telephone equipment removed and will be used by us as information centres as well as public landmarks. The former Lea notice board has been refurbished and transferred to Cleverton where it has been placed on the Chapel wall by kind permission of the Trustees.

The allotments continue to be popular with all plots let and with a small waiting list should any become available. One plot has been divided into two during the year.

During the year councillors and parishioners have carried out litter and rubbish patrols and   have collected several bags of rubbish from the verges in and around the village. 
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The WI also took part in the Keep Britain Tidy Campaign and collected a considerable amount of rubbish. The Parish Council would thanked all involved for their efforts to keep our village tidy. The village took part in the Best Kept Village competition and came joint-second in the Medium Sized village sector. The competition has have entered again this year with high hopes of returning to winning ways. For success it is important that the village remains in a tidy condition. New dog fouling signs have been erected and bins placed in strategic places but sadly some dog owners are not clearing up after their pets.

The Precept was increased this year to cover increased cost of services. Internal and external Auditors verified the accounts. Within the year donations were made to Bobby Van Trust, NW Citizens Advice Bureau and Friends of Athelstan Museum. 

A good relationship has been maintained with the Neighbourhood Police team looking after the   area. They have attended meetings whenever possible giving information on policing matters.

         The Wiltshire Fire and Rescue Service have mounted a campaign to provide free surveys for   those living alone, disabled or vulnerable. Several successful surveys have already been carried out in the village.

       Mr T Phillips, Senior Enforcement Officer attended a planning Meeting to explain the process of enforcement, noise abuse, unauthorised signage and allied matters. The Highways Department through the Parish Steward scheme continued to provide a good service. In particular work was carried out on the storm water drains in the southern part of the village where blocked pipes have caused flooding.

        The transition to the Wiltshire Unitary Authority took place at the beginning of April and the transfer seems have taken place in a controlled manner and we await the setting up of the new Area Boards.

Thanks were given to: Andrew Gill the Internal Auditor for ensuring that Parish procedures and financial practises are sound.  The District and County Councillors for their help, support and guidance throughout the year. All of the Parish Councillors for their work on behalf of the village. A special thank you to our Parish Clerk for his continued dedication to the post and the community at large.  For those wishing to keep up to date with village matters were referred to the Parish web site and the St Giles PCC newsletter.

The Chairman read the following message from Cllr Soden. “I would like say what an honour it has been to represent you on Wiltshire Country Council for the last 20 years. Lea is full of lovely people!  I would like to thanks the Parish Council and the residents for their support and good humour over the years and I hope to see you all again.”
County Council Report:  In Cllr Carole Soden’s absence Cllr Toby Sturgis reported:
          Cllr Sturgis noted the fact that Carole Soden had represented this area for 20 years and had survived 2 reorganisations of the County.  He then commented on the several difficulties being encountered with the transfer to Unitary, not least amongst these was the merging of 5 IT systems. Following the dissolution of the 4 District Councils and the County Council the business of the day had been run by the Implementation Executive (IE) added to this were 2 ex members of each Council.  Frontline departments were being reorganised and allocated to the various Hubs within the County. (Old DC Offices).    All back office functions would be relocated to Trowbridge.   Area Boards will have delegated powers.  Town and Parish Councils together with the public would be more involved. Budget setting for all had been a problem as different DC’s had had varying priorities. We had received a poor settlement from HM Government.  £8.2m savings were being achieved over the budget of £6m. It was anticipated to meet target saving of £18.2m by 2011/2012.  Council Tax was up due to greater proportion of elderly in population.  £1m extra had been allocated to Highways. Minor road repairs will always be behind due to changes in traffic.  Cable layers had caused considerable damage to highways which had resulted in the need for extra funding.    There would be a possible reduction in Council Tax in future years. Landfill Tax was increasing year on year.  Recycling Plastic & Cardboard in Old Station Car Park but could possibly convert to roadside collection in future years.  Product needs to be clean and uncontaminated.   Cllr Sturgis reiterated Cllr Soden thanks to the Community and the Parish Council.         
         The Chairman thanked Cllr Sturgis for his report and comments.
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Finances: 
          Draft Receipts & Payments account for 2008/2009:
              Copies of the draft accounts were circulated; they showed various changes in indirect and direct costs for the period which resulted in an increase in Precept over last year. The RFO took those present through the accounts.  He thanked both Mrs Fuller for the checking the Bank reconciliation and Mr Andrew Gill for kindly carrying the Internal Audit, The accounts had been found to be in order and would be presented to the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council for adoption.  Under usual procedures the books and accounts would be available for public inspection in due course.   Cllr Sturgis expressed his view that the accounts were well presented.   
Reports:
         Lea Village Hall Management Committee:

          Mrs R A Fuller, Chairman of the Village Hall Committee presented her Annual Report as follows:
            “Since the emergency meeting called by the Chairman of the Parish Council on January 6th 2009, I am pleased to report that the Village Hall Committee is back on track and things are running very smoothly indeed.  

          i) Repairs and Maintenance: 

                a) The doors have been repaired and varnished – thanks to Paul Fuller and his merry men. 

                b) The external drain is working having been cleared by David Walker. 
                c)  The electrical work is and rewiring is nearly complete in the kitchen, the kitchen has been redecorated – Thanks to Tom Coleman.  The hall light fittings have yet to be rewired and are next on the list.  There are new heaters on order for the hall; we are buying a small portable fan heater for the kitchen.   The towels rails in the toilets can be operated on a thermostat to prevent the pipes freezing up in the cold weather.   
                d)  For the flooring in the Main Hall, entrance and kitchen we have obtained 2 estimates; one at £8,925:00 and the second at £6,645:00.  We are in the process of applying for Lottery Funding.

               e)  We are still discussing the redecoration of the Hall.

              Chris McMeekin and I attended a North Wilts Health and Safety Seminar.  Lee Matthews carried out the risk assessment on January 24th   2009. We have in place new notices, use of the hall guidelines and a booking from/agreement.  
              ii)  Bookings of the Hall continue to increase and after running expenses there is a surplus of £475:00 for the year 2008/2009.  Accounts attached which show a balance at Bank of £6,660:07.    We have held 3 very successful fund raising events – Cake Stall £161:00; Virgin Vie £142:00 and the Quiz Night £300:00.  (£603:00 not shown in the attached accounts).  We have started arrangements for the Village Show and Fete on August 22nd.  I am also pleased   to report that all Committee Members are working happily and well for the Village Hall and that we have nominations for all positions on the Committee for the AGM tomorrow evening”.

             The Chairman thanked Mrs Fuller for her very satisfactory report and congratulated all on the work and progress which had been achieved since January.   
             Neighbourhood Watch:
Mr Peter Dewick – Co-ordinator for Lea Village reported that he had maintained contact with the Area Co-ordinator and that he had attended several meetings.  There was a need for additional supervisors within the village.  Appeals for assistance had been placed in the PCC Newsletter by the Parish Clerk.  New signs were needed for the village.  The Parish Clerk was taking steps to procure these items.   The Chairman thanked Mr Dewick for his continuing efforts and report.
Questions/Information:                                                                                          
             a) Dog Fouling was reported to be constantly occurring in “The Street”.  Parish Clerk to alert the NW area Dog Warden.  07:00 – 07:30 hours seemed to be regular time of the occurrences.  

b) Traffic Speed was also commented upon.  Would be referred to the Police, Speed Watch and the Camera Safety Unit.  We had been listed for Speed Gun training.   

In the absence of any further matters for discussion the Chairman thanked all for their interest and attendance and closed the proceedings at 20:35 hours.

Signed:…………………………………………………………………………                            Date:………………………………………………………… 
